
STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

TUESDAY, APRIL 26, 1932

U n i t e d  S t a t e s  S e n a t e ,
C o m m i t t e e  o n  B a n k i n g  a n d  C u r r e n c y ,

TVashington, D. C.
The committee met at 10.30 o’clock a. m., pursuant to adjournment 

on Saturday, April 23, 1932 (the meeting on yesterday having been 
an executive session), in room 301, Senate Office Building, Senator 
Peter Norbeck presiding.

Present: Senators Norbeck (chairman), Brookhart, Goldsbor- 
ough, Townsend, Walcott, Blaine, Carey, Watson, Couzens, Steiwer, 
Fletcher, Glass, Barkley, Bulkley, Gore, and Costigan.

The C h a ir m a n . The committee w ill come to order.
Gentlemen of the committee, Congressman LaGuardia has come 

into possession of some papers that I think are important as bearing 
on our investigation. He has asked that he may present them to the 
committee this morning, and therefore this meeting was called for 
that purpose.

If there is no objection we will next hear from Congressman 
LaGuardia.

Senator B a r k l e y . Mr. Chairman, may I  ask, without knowing 
anything about the matter, whether anybody connected with the 
committee has examined these papers to see whether there might be 
anything among them that ought not to be revealed to the commit
tee? I am just asking for information.

The C h a ir m a n . Senator Barkley, I  have looked at them  fo r  about 
15 or 20 minutes.

(At this point a flashlight bulb burst and interfered with the 
proceedings.)

Senator G lass . Mr. Chairman, I  thought that Senator Couzens 
had protested against this nuisance.

The C h a ir m a n . While the witness is speaking; yes. I  told the 
photographers we would try to arrange that they might take photo
graphs before the proceedings started. But if they keep exploding 
Dulbs, the members of the committee will have to protect themselves.

Senator C o u zen s . Mr. Chairman, I ask that these photographers 
either be excluded from the room or be allowed to remain in the 
room without their cameras.

The C h a ir m a n . All right, that settles the matter of any more 
taking of photographs this morning, or until authority is given b;y 
the committee.

Senator G lass . All of us look alike to-day as compared with 
yesterday. What is the use of taking our pictures two or three times 
a day?
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The C h a ir m a n . That point is well taken. There will be no more 
photographs taken to-day without consent of the committee. Now 
to answer Senator Barkley as to what is among these papers.

Senator B arkley. I f  you please. t .
The Chairman. I am not able to answer your question m detail, 

but I  do feel that the committee should not refuse to accept the 
evidence which I  think Congressman LaGuardia has.

Senator Barkley. Very well. I  just wanted to know if the matter 
had been looked into.

The Chairman. Proceed, Congressman LaGuardia.

STATEMENT OF P. H. LAGUARDIA, A REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE 
TWENTIETH DISTRICT OF NEW YORK

Representative L aG uardia. Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the 
committee, the House Committee on the Judiciary, of which I  am 
a member, through a subcommittee of which I  was also a member, 
held hearings for a short time on a bill which I introduced to regu
late stock exchanges. I started looking into the matter of stock 
exchanges several months ago. Our committee was simply consider
ing legislation and had no power of subpoena, and then with the 
pressure of legislative work it has not been very active.

It was for that reason that------
Senator Couzens (interposing). Congressman LaGuardia, will you 

speak a little louder, please?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes, sir; I  was going to as soon as I 

come to something to present in detail. It was for that reason I  sug
gested to Senator Norbeck to turn over to this committee some of 
the information I  have.

It has been stated by responsible officials of the New York Stock 
Exchange, before our committee, and I believe also before this com
mittee, that the exchange as such, and the membership of the ex
change, had absolutely nothing to do with the promotion of stocks, 
with the ballyhooing of stocks in order to raise prices; that they 
were simply brokers to buy and sell for their customers.

I am prepared to state that atiy such statement made by any 
member of any stock exchange is deliberately false, is a misstate
ment, and is made knowing that it is a misstatement.

And the peculiar part of the stock business as it has been de
veloped in this country is that misstatements are profitable. A  mis
statement may send the price of a stock up and there is a profit 
in that. A deliberate misstatement may send the price of a stock 
down, and as long as there is fluctuation and manipulation, specula
tion is possible and there is profit in that.

May I for a moment cite a deliberate instance of a misstatement 
made. On March 3, 1932, the firm of Hornblower & Weeks sent 
out a statement to their customers, and through publicity mediums, 
in which they stated:

We anticipate a period of accumulation incident to the beginning of a bull 
market. Indeed, we may be said to be already in the stages of a bull market.

Senator B a r k l e y . What was the date o f  that, Congressman 
LaGuardia?

Representative L aG uardia. It was March 3, 1932.
The Chairman. In other words, it was March 3 of this year.
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Representative L aG uardia. Yes.
The C hairm an . Y ou may continue.
Representative L aG uardia. The statement goes on to say:
For instance, bond prices have advanced steadily since December 17, 1931. 

During January the value of bonds listed on the New York Stock Exchange 
increased $523,431,813, and during February we estimate an additional appre
ciation of $260,000,000 -

Senator B u l k l e y  (interposing). Congressman, are you reading 
from the statement of Hornblower & Weeks or are you now com
menting?

Representative L aGuardia. I  am still reading from the statement 
of Hornblower & Weeks.

Senator B ulkley . All right.
Representative L aG uardia. I continue reading:
A totai of over $780,000,000 since January 1. Brokers’ loans, representing 

Public holdings of securities, which in 1929 exceeded $8,500,000,000 to-day total 
about one-sixteenth of that amount.

Senator Gore. Did you say one-sixteenth?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes. I  continue reading:
Five large wire houses had total loans exceeding $1,000,000,000 at the top 

of the market in 1929. To-day the aggregate borrowings of these houses are 
less than $35,000,000. Two of these houses are lending money.

Thus, liquidation seems definitely ended.
Meanwhile, we are on the threshold of spring, when, regardless of major 

trends, the business of the country usually enjoys a seasonal improvement in 
volume, starting with crop preparation and outdoor activities.

The risk of purchasing securities under existing circumstances seems mini
mum, and we therefore urge some immediate purchases of sound securities and 
additional purchases during any periods of irregularity or recession in com
ing weeks.

That, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, was March 
3,1932. And in the meantime there was no such bull market. Any 
such optimistic prophecy was not justified. And a casual study of 
the market during the ensuing month will show a steady decline.

But the same firm, under date of April 6, 1932, through the same 
medium, sends out this statement:

John W. Prentiss, of Hornblower & Weeks says:
“ On last Thursday, March 31 (five days ago) the LaGuardia resolution for 

taxing stock transactions was passed by the House of Representatives.”
And of course, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, 

there was no such thing as a LaGuardia resolution [reading] :
The day following the security markets began to decline and they have been 

declining ever since.
And here is their alibi for their first misleading statement:
Since the passage of this resolution, the value of bonds listed on the New 

York Stock Exchange has declined $1,097,047,618 and the value of stocks has 
declined $2,418,969,608. In other words bonds and stocks listed on the New 
York Stock Exchange and owned by life insurance companies, savings banks, 
fire insurance companies, banks and individual investors have been deflated 
in value to the extent of more than $3,500,000,000 as a direct result of the 
LaGuardia tax clause of the revenue bill.

Senator W atson. And was such a resolution passed? 
Representative L aGuardia. N o, sir.
Senator W atson. With anybody’s name to it?
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Representative L aG uardia. N o. It was a committee amendment. 
And, of course, they knew that.

Senator G ore. Congressman, were you quoting tli6 last sentence or 
was that a statement you were making %

Representative L aG uardia. What was the last statement that you
refer to? ,

Senator G ore. Y ou were reading, and then I  could not tell whether 
the last sentence was a quotation or your own comment.

Representative L aGuardia. Was it this?
In other words, bonds and stocks listed on the New York Stock Exchange 

and owned by life insurance companies, savings banks, fire insurance com
panies, banks, and individual investors have been deflated in value to toe 
extent of more than $3,500,000,000 as a direct result of the LaGuardia tax 
clause of the revenue bill.

Senator G ore. Yes; that was it.
Representative L aG uardia. Yes; I was quoting from Hornblower 

& Weeks’ statement.
Senator B a r k l e y . And you do tell us that the dates compare, 

that is, that date and the date that the House passed the tax clause 
of the revenue bill ?

Representative L aG uardia. They synchronize; yes.
Senator B a r k l e y . They are the same.
Representative L aG uardia. Five days afterward.
Senator B a r k l e y . So, instead of a LaGuardia resolution it was 

an amendment to the tax bill offered on the floor of the House?
Representative L aGuardia. Yes, sir; which had nothing to do 

with these declines.
Senator B a r k l e y . Who offered that amendment?
Representative L aG uardia. It was a committee amendment.
Senator Gore. On what date did that stock tax pass ?
Representative L aG uardia. He made this statement on April 6, 

1932, and it must have passed about April 1.
The C h a ir m an . Y ou may proceed, Mr. Congressman.

J J 've L aG uardia. And then the statement goes on to

Since the LaGuardia tax provision was passed the stock of the American 
Telephone & Telegraph Co. has been deflated by $180,000,000. Of the 644,783 
stockholders, over 600,000 of them own less than 100 shares apiece. These 
stockholders each owning less than $10,000 worth of stock are being terribly 
penalized by the LaGuardia tax bill.

Now, gentlemen of the committee, a very reputable gentleman, 
very closely connected with this firm, writes me as follows:

I am inclosing two clippings from the Boston News Bureau, one from the 
issue of March 3 and the other from the issue of April 4. Each is interesting 
in the light of the other and both are interesting in the light of interim events.

When the flrst one was issued the Dow-Jones industrial average stood at 
86J28. By the end of the month it had declined to 73.28 and by the 5th of 
April to 68.07. Anyone who purchased at the higher level would, it he had 
maintained his commitments, have suffered a loss by the end of the month of 
11 points, as measured by the Dow-Jones average of 16 points by April 5. 
Messrs. Hornblower & Weeks do not concern themselves with the first part 
of the loss but only with the second, for which they try to hold you responsible

The decline in April was merely an extension of the decline which began 
in the first part of March. This decline, with the exception of two or three 
minor reactions, has been continuous. It has been due to generally unsatis
factory business conditions, recessions in car loadings, in electrical output in 
steel ingot output, and uncertainty regarding the maintenance of dividends in
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the c a s e  o f  th e  American Telephone & Telegraph Co., the dead certainty that 
they w o u ld  not be maintained. All this was well known to Messrs. Horn- 
blower & W e e k s . I t  only shows to what lengths such forces will go to confuse 
and to  h u m b u g  the public mind.

Now, gentlemen of the committee--------
Senator W atson  (interposing). Congressman LaGuardia, just for 

the purpose of getting the record straight, let me ask you a question: 
How did they happen to use your name in connection with it? 
Had you introduced a resolution, or had you made a speech on the 
subject?

Representative L aG uar d ia . N o, sir.
Senator W atson . Are you a member of the committee? 
Representative L aG u ardia . Well, I am a one-four hundred and 

thirty-fifth part of the House of Representatives. Of course they 
have used my name, but if a very stable and conservative gentleman,
for instance, if they had said: The Watson resolution------

Senator W atson  (interposing). Yes; I  can understand. 
Representative L a G uar dia . It would not cause a flurry.
Senator W atson . No.
Representative L aG u ar dia . But, they have said that the 

LaGuardia resolution, I  suppose meaning that that will do it.
Senator W atson . I understand that thoroughly. But what I am 

trying to get at, were you a member of the committee ?
Representative L a G uardia . N o.
Senator W atson . And you offered no resolution ?
Representative L a G uardia . Oh, I offered several amendments. 
Senator W atson . On this particular subject?
Representative L aG uardia . The only resolution I offered in con

nection with this was—well, they told us very bluntly: I f  you dare 
to pass any tax on stock transfers we will fool you. We will move 
over to Canada. And I framed an amendment which I offered and 
was adopted that we would tax them if the sale was made in any 
foreign country. That is all that I had to do with it. I  did include 
a stock transfer tax with a general tax plan in lieu of the sales tax.

Oh, this is what they did: The Saturday before we voted on it the 
stock exchanges, as I am informed, jumped in to send messages; and 
of course they sent all sorts of messages to the committee and to 
Members. They contacted me through some of my boys who served 
in the war witn me, in the same squadron with me, who are very 
active young men, and they came and told me two things: They said, 
“ LaGuardia, if that passes we are going to have a ruined market, 
we are going to have a panic.” And they told me and other members 
of the committee: “ Why, don’t you dare tax us or we will go to 
Canada.”

Senator B rookhart. And they have said substantially the same 
thing to this committee in the hearings we have held here.

Senator G ore. Let me fix the date. As I recall in the winter 
United States Steel sold down to 35%. It then rallied to 52%. 
Do you know the dates of those two quotations ?

Representative L aG u ar d ia . I do not.
Senator G ore. All right.
Hie C h a i r m a n . You may go ahead, Congressman.
Representative L a G uardia . N o w , gentlemen of the committee, 

just one more point before I go to the real purpose of my coming
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here to-day, and that point is this: When Mr. Whitney appeared 
before our committee he said that regulation and laws were not 
necessary; that they maintained discipline and had complete control 
over their members. I  now state that that statement is not true. 
Mr. Whitney knew it was not true when he made it, and no such 
thing happens.

I  will ask this committee, or may I  suggest that this committee 
get Charles Hayden, of Hayden, Stone & Co.; Mr. J. S. Bache, of 
J. S. Bache & Co.; Matt. Brush; and Percy A. Rockefeller to file 
with this committee a list of all the companies in which they are 
directors, and then to get an actual transcript of their stock specu
lations in those companies in which they are directors during the 
last five years.

I  will say that no matter what the firm of Hayden, Stone & Co. 
does, it will not be disciplined.

Might I  call the committee’s attention to Mr. Whitney’s recent 
testimony before our House committee; that is, his explanation of 
the lack of any need for regulation or control and the perfect con
duct of their members? I  called his attention to a case decided in 
the Supreme Court of the State of New York in which the court 
held fraud, a deliberate fraud, where the customers’ man was telling 
a lady customer to hold her stock and at the same time a member 0 1 
the firm, Mr. Hoyt, was playing with it. And the court said:

The 8,000 shares pool stock were distributed and Defendant Hoyt, one of 
the distributors, sold his participation late in December, 1920, and in January, 
1921. But defendants suffered Keays to advise the plaintiff to hold her stock 
until January, 1922, when Mr. Hoyt advised her to sell it at 30%, and to 
score a loss of over $15,000.

The court described that as a fraud, and entered judgment for the 
plaintiff. They paid up. And when I called that to Mr. Whitney’s 
attention he dismissed the matter with a wave of the hand and tne 
remark, “ The court was wrong and the Stock Exchange was right.” 

Senator F letcher. What case was that?
Representative L aG uardia. That was the case of Grace Van B. 

Roberts against Charles Hayden, Richard F. Hoyt, Gerhard M. 
Dahl, Jeremiah A. Downs, Frederick H. Baird, Claude W. Peters, 
Lester Watson, and Arthur C. Sherwood, doing business under the 
firm name and style of Hayden, Stone & Co. It was a suit in the 
Supreme Court of Ulster County, State of New York.

Senator Coshgan . Following that case there was an effort made 
to exclude the firm of Hayden, Stone & Co. from further operations 
on Wall Street, wasn’t there?

Representative L aG uardia. Yes, sir.
Senator Costigan. And that effort was unsuccessful? 
Representative L aG uardia. It was not only unsuccessful, but the 

complainant was abused and ridiculed. And, as I  have already 
stated, when Mr. Whitney appeared before our House committee he 
just brushed it aside with the statement that “ the court was wrong.” 

Senator Couzens. Congressman, would you say that Mr. Whitney 
had perjured himself before this committee?

Representative L aG uardia. I do not know whether he was under 
oath or not here. He was not under oath before our committee.

Senator Couzens. Well, he was under oath when he appeared be
fore this committee. Now, did he perjure himself when he appeared 
here?
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Representative L aG uardia. In order to answer that I  would have 
to read all of his testimony carefully.

Senator Couzens. Well, you were quoting awhile ago some of the 
things he said before this committee, as I understood you.

Representative L aG uardia. I  will say this, that when Mr. Whit
ney, m reply to my questions as to his dealings in connection with 
J. P. Morgan & Co. in the company known as the United Corpora
tion, a holding company, and when he replied he did not know any
thing about the figures, then I  will say that Mr. Whitney should not 
be on the stock exchange if he did not know the figures, or if he did 
and if  he had been under oath before my committee, he would have 
perjured himself.

Senator Costigan. You were reading his statement as given before 
the House committee and not his testimony as given before this com
mittee?

Representative L aG uardia. Y es, sir.
Senator Couzens. I understood that, and yet when Congressman 

LaGuardia started out he made reference to Mr. Whitney’s testimony 
before this committee, and it was that which I  had reference to in 
my question.

Kepresentative L aG uardia. Well, I  have here some suggestions 
and leads which I  will turn over to the chairman.

The C h a ir m an . Let us identify them. Describe them briefly. 
Representative L aG uardia. I  will hold them and deliver them to 

you.
Senator Couzens. But could you answer my question first? 
Representative L aG uardia. Very well, we will return right to that 

matter. As to the statement that the public was to blame in their 
wild scramble to invest, and that brokers had absolutely nothing 
to do with fixing prices, with promotions, or advertising, I  now state 
to this committee that that statement is not true. Not only do 
brokers rig the market, not only do brokers speculate in stocks in 
which members of the firm are directors of the corporations, but I  
say now that I  shall proceed to deliver to this committee proof that 
when any of these stocks are selected to be rigged a high pressure 
publicity man is retained. He writes the stuff and the papers copy 
it. Financial writers contact the publicity man, and I  have the 
checks here of some financial writers that received money from one 
of these high pressure publicity men.

Now, we wiU first ta£e the case of the Savage Arms Corporation, 
and I  have just a few sample cases here, gentlemen of the com
mittee; and this is one------

The C h air m an  (interposing). Congressman, do you recall 
whether Ben Smith, a previous witness here, was the specialist in the 
case of Savage Arms? I think he so testified before this committee.

Representative L aG uardia. The brokerage firm involved was Jack
son Bros, and Boesel & Co. There are many of these high-pressure 
publicity men, I  will limit myself to-day to one. (I  will tell you 
more about him in a few minutes.) He handled? in the course of 
10 years, 61 different stocks. I  am prepared to give the committee 
the names of all these stocks.

The C h a ir m an . What do you mean by saying he handled them? 
Representative L aG uardia. He ballyhooed them, promoted them, 

rigged them.
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Senator G obe. Up or down or both?
Representative L aG uardia. Up.
The Ch a ir m an . Proceed.
Representative L aG uardia. This man will testify if  he is called 

before your committee that he paid out from his fees in order to 
get his stories across in newspapers the sum of $286,279. I  have some 
of the checks to show the payments, and I shall only use names where 
I  have the checks. I  shall turn over to the chairman checks payable 
to cash with the name of the pay-off man, who in turn paid other 
financial writers in cash. The committee may deal with that matter 
as they may be advised. I  am able to establish positive proof o f all 
payments. The pay-off man can be compelled to testify as to how 
he paid out $171,000. I  am informed that he would prefer not to 
testify as to payments to men who are now dead.

In the Savage Arms Corporation case, gentlemen of the com
mittee, the campaign started about June 26, 1924. The finances 
were arranged by the firm of Boesel & Co., giving this man an option 
without payment on 500 shares, and here is the statement or the 
option wnich I say again I  will give you for such proper action as 
you may see fit to take. And I  asK that it be identified.

The Ch a ir m a n . The committee reporter will mark it the proper 
number.

(The paper was identified by being marked “ Committee Exhibit 
No. 47.”  and is as follows:)

E x h ib it  N o. 47

(Please examine and return immediately if not correct)
STATEMENT

It is understood and agreed that all securities carried in this account or 
deposited to secure the same, may be carried on our general loans, or may 
be sold and bought at public or private sale, without notice when such sale 
or purchase is deemed necessary by us for our protection.
Mr. A. N. P lum m er,

In account with Noyes & Jackson, New York City:
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Date Dr. Cr.
Balance

Dr. Cr.

1924 
May 31 
June 26 

30
16.35 16.36Call on 600 Savage, at 67 expires July, 2ft hoop_____ .....

16.35 16.35 1.........
30 Long, balance....................................... ------

16.35 16.35

Oall on 500 Savage, at 57 expires July, 1926, noon.
(Following rubber-stamp impression on statement:)

This statement is mailed by our auditor for verification purposes.
Kindly note any exceptions and confirm at once, in the inclosed envelope to 

Mr. Hiram E. Decker, C. P. A., 2 Hector Street, New York, N. Y.
Senator F le tc h e r . Congressman, you are stating now what some- 

body has stated to you. xou will please give us his name so he 
may be called.
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Representative L aG uardia. His name is right on that statement. 
Senator F letcher. All right, just give is to us.
Representative L aG uardia. The publicity man in this case was A. 

Newton Plummer. He operated under the name of publicity coun
sel, and also under the name of Institute of Economic Research.
Mr. Plummer------

Senator F letcher (interposing). How long has he been op
erating?

Representative L aG uardia. I  think I have that information here 
somewhere if  I can find it. I  believe over 15 years.

Senator F letcher. All right.
Senator Couzens. Where is Mr. Plummer now %
Representative L aG uardia. In New York.
Senator Couzens. Is he out of a job, tool
Representative L aG uardia. Yes, sir; very much so, and I  will 

tell you more about the matter in just a minute. And if he were 
not out of a job I  would not have this stuff to-day. [Laughter.]

The Ch a ir m an . Y ou may go ahead.
Representative L aG uardia. I think for about 10 or 15 years he 

was doing this work. I have one account of his here, from 1919, 
just before the 1921 crash. But the most of his activity, I  will say, 
was during the period of the big boom which ended in the 1929 
debacle.

This man Plummer is a very smart young man. He writes this 
high-powered stuff, and I will leave it with the committee. He had 
the contacts and this was the modus operandi: He would be given 
a stock and he would send out the stories about the stock.

Senator F letcher. Y ou mean by some broker?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes. I  gave you the name of the 

Savage Arms broker, and I will give you the name of the broker 
in each instance here.

Senator F letcher. All right.
Representative L aG uardia. Then he would be given cash for his 

necessary disbursements. In this case before us he was also given 
500 shares, which he did not pay for, which were the funds used 
to convince the financial boys that it was a good stock, and that 
the stories Plummer wrote were good stories and should be published. 

Senator C arey. Did he make those payments to newspapers? 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes, sir. I  will give you the names. 

I do not know just what happened to Plummer, but the last deal that 
he had was the Indian Motorcycle Co. And, Mr. Chairman, please 
remind me to explain to you the Indian Motorcycle stock before I 
finish, because in that case I can give you every step in this bally- 
hooing process and show you just how the stock went up and then 
shot down, just as the promoters got out of it. The case of Indian 
Motorcycle is a typical case and it is a compartively recent case. 
Plummer got out of the business, and then he started a financial 
magazine, and he commenced telling about those transactions. So 
Mr. Plummer has been hounded since then, and he has been under 
indictment in connection with some evidence he was looking up to 
write some sensational story.

Now, i f  our friends on the New York Stock Exchange say that 
Mr. Plummer is not a reputable, honest man, then I submit that they
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were using Mr. Plummer for 15 years to write their stuff on their 
stocks. So they may take their choice on that.

But here are these checks which will tell the story.
Now, we go back to Savage Arms. Here, gentlemen of the com

mittee, is the book which shows the original stories prepared by Mr. 
Plummer. Copies went to the writers on the newspapers. I  have 
here the clippings from the newspapers which used this stuff and 
which went out to the investing public in our cities and districts and 
which were read and by which people were induced to buy this 
particular stock.

The stores that I have here were used six hundred and five times 
in 228 newspapers with a circulation of 11,248,000, in 157 cities with 
a population of 32,399,000. Here is the story. Here are the clip
pings. Here are the checks he paid.

Now, here is a check for $50, dated July 24, 1924, made out to 
Mr. J. F. Lowther, which synchronizes with his story.

Senator B u l k l e y .  Was it drawn by Plummer?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes. Mr. Lowther was then on the 

New York Herald Tribune, but he is now employed by a stock firm.
I ask that that check be identified by being marked as an exhibit.

The C h a i r m a n .  The committee reporter will mark it the 
appropriate number.

(The check referred to was identified by being marked a Com
mittee Exhibit No. 48,”  and is as follows:)

E x h ib it  N o. 48

N o. 1250. N e w  Y o b k , July 24,1924.
Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to the order of J. F. Lowther, 

$50 (fifty dollars).
A . N e w to n  P l v m u e r .

(On reverse side of check)

( I n d o r s e d :)  J .  F .  L o w t h e r .
(R u b b e r  s ta m p  im p r e s s io n :)
For deposit only, Equinox House. Pay to the order of The Chase National 

Bank of New York, Equinox Co.
A. L. O. Orvis, President.

(Also following rubber stamp impression:)
Received payment through City Collection Department, New York Clearing 

House, July 28, 1924. Prior indorsements guaranteed, Chase National Bank, 
New York.

The C h a i r m a n . You may proceed.
Representative L aG uardia. And here is a check dated July 11, 

1924, given to Mr. W. J. Gomber. Mr. Gomber was then with 
Financial America. Mr. Plummer will be able to tell you how 
Gomber used the stories of Plummer’s stock for these checks. I  ask 
that this check be identified as an exhibit.

The C h a ir m an . The committee reporter will appropriately num 
ber the check.

(The check was identified by being marked “ Committee Exhibit 
No. 49,”  and is as follows:)

New York, July 11, 192&. 
No. 1242. *

Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to the order of W. J. Gomber, 
$140.50 (one hundred forty dollars fifty cents).

A. N e w to n  Plummeb.
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(On reverse side of check)

(Indorsed:) W. J. Gomber. (Signed:) William J. Gomber. (Rubber 
stamp:) Second teller.

Senator B u lk le y . How much is  that check!
Representative L aGuardia. It is for $140.50. You will see that 

they all participated in this stock account which was opened by the 
broKers for Plummer for this specific purpose.

Senator B u l k l e y . What stock is that?
Representative L aGuardia. Savage Arms. Now, here is another 

check to Mr. Lowther, $50, dated July 15,1924.
The C h a ir m a n . Let me see that check.
Representative L aG uardia. Certainly.
The C h a ir m a n . As to this check to W. G. Gomber, isn’t he em

ployed by the Wail Street Journal, which is panning this committee 
for this investigation?

Representative L aG uardia. I  would not be surprised.
(Tne check referred to was identified by being marked “ Com

mittee Exhibit No. 50,”  and is as follows:)
JSo. 1243. New York, July 15,1924.

Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to the order of J. F. Lowther, 
<50 (fifty dollars).

A . N e w t o x  P l v m m e b .

<On reverse side of check)

(Indorsed:) J. F. Lowther.
Pay the Chatham & Phenix National Bunk, or order. Gumpertz & Co. 

(fee.). 1607.
(Another rubber-stamp impression:)
Beceived payment through city collection department, New York Clearing 

House. Prior indorsements guaranteed. July 10, 15)24. The Chatham and 
Phenix National Bank of the city of New York. L. E. Jones, cashier.

The C h a ir m a n . You may go ahead, Congressman.
Representative L aG uardia. Now, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen 

of the committee, I have here three checks dated July 31, 1924, 
July 17, 1924, and July 7, 1924, in the amounts of $1,000 and $300 
ana $600, respectively, made out to cash and given to the pay-off 
man; and it is stated that he in turn paid it to other financial 
writers who were ticklish about taking checks. Without permis
sion. Mr. Chairman, I do not care to disclose at this time the name 
of the pay-off man, but I will give it to the committee. This man 
is available, but there are good reasons, physical and otherwise, why 
I do not care to disclose his name at tins time. Any time the com
mittee calls, Mr. Chairman, I will give you the name.

Senator F letcher . Those are three chocks payable to cash? 
Representative LaGuardia. Yes, sir; he pai<l out the cash to 

other newspaper writers, who took the fake stories concerning the 
stock and turned them in to their papers as “ financial news.” 

Senator T ow n sen d . What is the total amount of the checks? 
Representative LaGuabdia. The total amount is $1,900 for this

particular stock------
Senator F letcher . Do they bear indorsements?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes, sir; paid out in cash to six other 

newspaper financial writers.
Senator W alcott. What year was that, 1924?
Representative L aG uabdia. Yes. sir.
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Senator B arkley. What are the amounts of the checks?
Representative L aG uardia. They are for $1,000, $300, $600.
Senator B arkley. What was the name of the broker in that case?
Representative L aG uardia. My information is that the brokers 

were Boesel & Co. and Jackson Bros.
The Ch air m an . Y ou may proceed, Congressman.
Representative L aG uardia. I  will say that there was another Sav

age Arms ballyhoo promoted by these same gentlemen, and here we 
have the clippings used all over the country, which were followed 
by purchases of the stock.

Senator B ulkley . What date?
Representative L a G u a r d i a .  This was in November of 1924. This 

was along in the summer of 1924. I have a check for $800 which 
is a part of another cash payment. And here is a check for $268, 
and this particular financial writer also participated in this pool, 
and this check is indorsed by Mr. Richard Edmondson, who was 
then on the Wall Street Journal. I  am sure that Mr. Edmondson 
would be glad to explain to this committee why he received $268 
from Mr. Plummer, who was plugging Savage Arms stock at the 
time. May I have that check identified?

The C h a ir m a n . Yes.
(The check was identified by being marked “ Committee Exhibit 

No. 51,” and is as follows:)

A W . J U V l .
Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to tlie order of cash, $268. 

(two hundred sixty-eight dollars).
A . N e w t o n  P l u m m e r .

(On reverse side of check:)
(Indorsed: for deposit, Richard Edmondson.
(Rubber stamp impression:)
Received payment through City Collection Department, New York Clearing 

House. December 6, 1924. Prior indorsements guaranteed.
(Balance of rubber stamp undecipherable.)
The next financial expert’s fee is the check dated December 5,

1924, for the amount of $184, indorsed by Mr. Charles T. Murphy, 
who was then with the New York Evening Mail writing financial 
information for the newspaper.

Senator B arkley. Let me ask you there, did any articles appear 
in the Wall Street Journal under the name of this gentleman who 
received the $258?

Representative L aG uardia. Yes; I  have all the clippings.
Senator B arkley. Corresponding to the date of this check? 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes.
Senator B arkley. And in the case of this last check you gave us, 

did any articles appear in the New York Mail corresponding with 
that?

Representative L aG uardia. Oh, certainly; otherwise he would not 
get the check.

Senator B arkley. Well, I know. I  want to see if the articles and 
checks correspond as to date.

Representative L aG uardia. And with the original text turned 
o i ' ' * 1

Nkw Yokk, December 5, 192 .̂
No. 1564.

u
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E x h ib it  No. 52

No. 1562. N e w  Y ork , December 5,1924.
Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to the order of cash, $184 (one 

hundred and eighty-four dollars).
A. N e w to n  P lu m m e r .

Sa v a g e  Arms.
(On back of check)

(Indorsed:) Charles T. Murphy. Paid by New York Trust Co., December 9, 
1924.

Representative LaGuardia. I have here another check for $209 
indorsed by Mr. William J. Gomber.

The Chairman. Is that the same Gomber ?
Representative LaGuardia. Yes; that is the same Gomber in 

Financial America.
(Check indorsed by William J. Gomber was designated “ Com

mittee Exhibit No. 53,” and is as follows:
E x h ib it  No. 53

No. 1577. D ecember  18, 1924.
Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to the order of Cash, $209 (two 

hundred and nine dollars).
A . N e w to n  P lu m m e r .

(Back of check)
(Indorsed:) William J. Gomber. Paid December 17, 1924, Central Union 

Trust Co. of New York.
Representative LaGuardia. And here is another check for $200 

paid out by the same promoter of the Savage stock, and indorsed 
by Mr. W. F* Wamsley, who was then with the New York Times, 
and I  am reliably informed is no longer with that paper.

(Check indorsed by W. F. Wamsley was designated “ Committee 
Exhibit No. 54,”  and is as follows:)

E x h ib it  No. 54

No. 1578 N ew  Y o rk , December 20, 1924.
Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to the order of cash $200 (two 

hundred dollars).
A. N e w to n  P l u m m e r .

(Back of check)

(Indorsed:) W. F. Wamsley. Paid December 22, 1924, Federal Reserve 
Bank of New York.

Representative LaGuardia. And I must pause here to state that 
any writer who would take money in that manner not only deceived 
the public, but he deceived his own editors, I am pretty sure.

And here is another check for $800 which was used to pay out 
seven other financial writers and public services giving out canned 
information for these gentlemen of the New York Stock Exchange.

(Check indorsed by A. Newton Plummer and Herbert J. Dotter- 
weich was designated “ Committee Exhibit No. 55 ” and is as fol
lows :)
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E x h ib i t  No. 55

No. 1563. New Y o r k , December 5, 1924.
Central Union Trust Co. of New York: Pay to the order of cash $800 (eight 

hundred dollars).
A. N e w t o n  Pltjmicssl

(Back of check)

(Indorsed:) A. Newton Plummer; Herbert J. Dotterweich. Paid at Central 
Union Trust Co. of New York, December 5,1924.

Senator Couzens. Have you the names there?
Kepresentative L a G u a r d i a . Well, it is cash, and I  would rather 

have the man who paid out the cash testify to that. I  have the 
names, but I  will not use them. The pay-off man can testify and 
identify these writers to whom he paid the money. I  will only use 
the names of writers who indorsed checks.

Senator W atson. Will you give us the date of that 
Representative L aG uabdia. That is December 5, 1924. That is 

the second Savage operation.
Now we come to another one, Pure Oil.
Senator C o u z e n s . Is that one of the Dawes concerns?
Representative L aG uabdia. I have been so told.
Senator G lass. Any tariff on it?
Representative L aG uabdia. Not at that time.
Well, gentlemen, I will run along rapidly now. Here are the 

original storieŝ  sent out to peg this particular stock; boom it up. 
Here are the clippings used, ana here are the checks.

Senator Costigan.. The original story should be marked as an 
exhibit, should it not?

Representative L a G uardia. Yes; they are all here. There are 
three checks dated January 9, 192.5, January 8, 1925, January 28,
1925, respectively, for the amounts of $400, $600, and $800, respec
tively, made out to cash, cashed by the same pay-off man I  referred 
to before, whose name I will be glad to give to the chairman to ascer
tain to whom he paid this money and for what purpose. I  have the 
names. I  have here the other checks in the Pure Oil transaction, 
one dated January 20, 1925, for $468, indorsed by Mr. Richard Ed
mondson, of the Wall Street Journal. Another, for $100, indorsed 
by Mr. J. F. Lowther, of the Herald-Tribune.

Another, for $184, by the same J. F. Lowther, of the Herald- 
Tribune.

And another, Mr. William White, of the New York Evening Post. 
Senator B a r k l e y . How much is that?
Representative L aG uardia. That is $184.
And another of Charles T. Murphy, of the then Mail, and another 

for $284, Mr. William J. Gombor, of Financial America.
Senator B abkley. D o you know how the amount o f these pay

ments was arrived at? F J 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes; in this instance by participation  

in pools, by accounts opened by the stockbroker in the name o f  tho 
publicity man.

Senator B a b k l e y . That is, these checks then, if I  understand, 
represent their share of profits that were made out of the operation?

Kepresentative LaGuabdia. No. In some cases cash was given to 
this clearing house that would write the articles and play the stock
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up. When cash was given we find the amounts, $100, $200, even 
numbers. Other times, instead of giving cash they would open an 
account, for instance, in the name of Mr. Plummer for so many shares 
of stock, and of course they would play that stock, and when it got 
up would sell it, and they would divide.

Senator B arkley. What I  was trying to find out is whether these 
checks represent money paid to them for the writing of these favor
able articles or whether they were checks representing their share of 
profits made out of the stock by reason of the favorable articles.

Representative L aG uardia. For using articles favorable to the 
stock they got cash or participation in an option or a small pool. 

Senator B arkley. Y ou say it is both ways (
Representative L aG uardia. Yes. They did not invest or risk any 

money in these transactions.
Senator B arkley. Somebody must have invested some money or 

they could not have bought the stock. How could they buy the 
stock?

Representative L aG uardia. The stockbroker would just open an 
account for them or simply give Plummer an option for so many 
shares.

Senator G ore. In either case it was payment for the propaganda 
and publicity?

Representative L aG uardia. What is that?
Senator G ore. In either case it is payment for propaganda and 

publicity rather than representing payment direct ?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes. That is the only conclusion 

which can be reached.
Here is the original story boosting the stock. [Exhibiting clip

pings.] Here are the clippings taken from this story, and here are 
the checks indorsed by the newspapermen.

Senator G ore. I  understand. Can you tell from your record 
whether it was payment for the publicity as a service, whether it 
was a declaration of profits on the stock transaction, or what it was 
for?

Representative L aG uardia. Oh, of course, these financial writers 
could not accept any money for service. Tnis was news that they 
were supposed to be writing, Senator, not ads. That is why pay
ment to tnem is so shocking.

Senator G ore. I meant this service or publicity.
Representative L aG uardia. Plummer was invariably retained to 

get publicity out for brokers or pools interested in a particular 
stock. He in turn paid newspaper men to use his stuff. But these 
men were supposed to be writing news articles, financial news 
articles.

Senator G ore. Yes; and were paid for the news and publicity in 
connection with the news and did not receive profits accruing from 
the stock manipulations in connection with which the publicity was 
furnished?

Representative L aG uardia. In the Savage Arms case the money 
which they received ostensibly was the result of an account opened 
in the name of the publicity firm. They received money but they 
invested no money.

Senator B arkley. Let me ask you there------
Representative L aG uardia. They received this gratuity.

119852—32—p t  2------6
Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



Senator B arkley. Y ou say they opened an account with a broker? 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes.
Senator B a r k l e y .  Did these operations represent operations that 

actually transpired in the stock exchange, or was it merely a book
keeping operation within the office of the broker?

Representative L a G u a r d i a .  The broker will have to testify to that. 
Senator B a r k l e y .  You do not know? The name of the broker 

is right on the statements.
Senator Glass. What brokerage houses employed this man Plum- 

m e r ?
Representative L aG uardia. W ell, now, we are talking about Pure

Oil. . , _
Senator G lass. In all three of the cases you have mentioned, Sav

age Arms, Pure Oil, and the other?
Representative L aG uardia. Well, I  will give you Savage Arms. 

That was this Jackson Bros., Boesel & Co., and m Pure Oil it was 
the Chase Securities Corporation.

Senator T ownsend . These gentlemen are members o f the stock 
exchange?

Representative L aG uardia. Jackson Bros., Boesel & Co., are. 
Senator G lass. And Indian Motorcycle?
Representative L aG u ardia . Motorcycle is Hansell & Co. I  w ill  

come to that in a minute.
The C h a i r m a n .  While you have mentioned Savage Arms, I  want 

to refer back to the testimony of Bernard Smith when he appeared  
before this committee a few days ago. I  will read the following. 
Mr. Gray, the attorney, says:

B y  th e  w a y , h a v e  y o u  e v e r  b een  a  s p e c ia lis t  in  a n y  s to c k , a n d , i f  s o , t e l l  
m e w h ich  o n e?

M r. S m it h . I  w a s  a  s p e c ia lis t  in  U n ite d  S ta te s  R e a lty , T id e w a te r  A s s o c ia te d .  
S a v a g e . I  th in k  t h a t  is  a b o u t a ll.

Senator B lain e . Mr. LaGuardia, did you say Jamerson Bros. ? 
Representative LaGuardia. Jackson.
Senator B a r k l e y . Has the Chase Securities Co. any relationship 

with the Chase National Bank?
Representative L aG uardia. I do not know what they would say  

about that to-day. In the boom days the relationship was very close.
Senator F l e t c h e r .  The question would be, Mr. LaGuardia, 

whether these men who received these checks were let in the pool. 
Did they become a part of the pool?

Representative L aG uardia. Only to a small extent, enough to  pay  
them for using the prepared faked stories. The pool was a pretty  
big thing.

The C h a i r m a n .  Isn’t there something there to prove that they 
were given options on the stock to promote it and if  the price went 
high they had a chance to sell, and while the stock was down thev  
could buy it?

Representative L aG uardia, Senator, I  think they got the money 
any way.

The Ch a ir m an . Yes? and I  think you have proof there that they 
had options and participated in it.

Senator F letcher. The question is whether they were paid this  
money in order that Plummer might get to the public this propa
ganda.
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Representative L a G u a r d i a . Certainly.
Senator F letcher. Or whether they were participants in the pool. 
Representative L aG uardia. N o ; they were given these gratuities 

in order to facilitate getting the stories boosting the stock in their 
respective papers.

Senator F letcher. H ow was Plummer paid and how much was 
he paid then during these operations? Was he on a salary?

Representative L aG uardia. No; on retainer, retainer for each 
case. Now, for instance, here is a retainer right here dated July 
28,1924. I  think this will answer the question:
Mr. A. Nkwtok Pltokher,

New York City.
D e a b  S i b : I am in receipt of your letter of this date confirming arrange

ment with me for handling the publicity work on Pure Oil for one month, for 
which you are to receive $2,500 in cash, check for which was sent to you to-day.

In other words, there was the $2,000 that he was to have for dis
bursements. I  think this will answer your question. Senator 
[reading]:

I also hereby confirm giving you an option on 500 shares of Pure Oil common 
at 25 and 500 shares at 25%, good for 30 days from date hereof.

Senator F letcher. Who is that signed by ?
Representative L aG uardia (reading):
I note from your letter that you consider the first month as running from 

this date to September 1.
That is signed by O. L. Gubelman and initialed “ M,” and the 

letterhead is “  Oscar L. Gubelman. 61 Broadwav. room 503, New 
York City”

Senator T ownsend. Is he a member of the stock exchange? 
Representative L aG uardia. I do not know, sir.
Senator Caret. Who is Mr. Gubelman ?
Representative L aG uardia. I think I  have a memorandum on that. 

He was acting for Pure Oil. That is all I know. In that case 
may I  state that the scrap book of the clippings was delivered to 
Mr. Gubelman?

Senator G ore. The first transaction, $2,500, was cash and was re
gardless of the success of the thing; it was not contingent on success ? 

Representative L aG uardia. N o.
Senator G ore. The stock option, I  take it, was if stock went up? 
Representative L aG uardia. Certainly. And it was this man s job 

to bring it up.
Senator F letcher. Could you give us the date of that letter ? 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes, Senator. I  have it marked July 

28, 1924.
Senator B arkley. I  suppose the fact that he was given this option 

for 30 days entitled him to determine in that 30 days whether lie 
wanted to take advantage of the option, depending on whether it 
went up or not?

Representative L aG uardia. Of course he paid nothing for the 
option. Just took the difference between the amount stated and 
market price any time during the option.

Senator G ore. D o you know whether the movement succeeded or 
not, Mr. LaGuardia?

Representative L aG uardia. Yes.
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Senator Gore. And how far did Pure Oil go, do you know ? 
Representative L aG uardia. I  understand that all these were 

successes. . . _ ,
Senator G ore. Y ou do not know how high Pure Oil went in that 

movement ?
Representative L aG uardia. I  can not tell without looking it up 

and it would take c[uite a few minutes. Of course, its market price 
on any given date is easily ascertained.

Senator G ore. Easily ascertained; yes.
Representative L aG uardia. N ow , here we have, gentlemen, Supe

rior Oil, and there is $1,000 paid off. This was paid out in cash.
I  will give the chairman the name of the pay-off man. And here 
we have one check paid. We have the cashed check here and it is the 
same story.

Senator F l e t c h e r . What case is that?
Senator G ore. Give the date.
Representative L aG uardia. Yes. May 23, 1924, Superior OU. 
Senator W atson. What was the duration of that publicity, Con

gressman, and what was the effect on the price, on the market price 
of that stock?

Representative L aG uardia. My information is, o f course, and
that is subject to verification and that is very easily verified------

Senator W atson. I  thought perhaps you might have it. 
Representative L aG uardia. N o ; but it states that in every instance 

it was successful— to everybody but the investor, o f course.
Senator W atson. Of course.
Representative L aG uardia. The next case takes us to April 10, 

1923, Simms Petroleum for George F. Breen. All we have there is 
the payment for his services of $1,000, and I  do not believe that is 
very exciting just now. Here are the clippings and the original 
story [exhibiting].

Senator G lass. Who is Breen? With what paper is he connected? 
Representative L aG uardia. N o. Breen was the gentleman who  

retained this publicity bureau, Senator, and these are all cash tran
sactions. I  have here 280 clippings from 111 papers with 12,540,000 
circulation in 67 cities with 27,143,000 population.

We will go away from oil for a minute, and the next case is------
Senator G ore (interposing). You do not have anything later  

on Superior Oil?
Representative L aG uardia. N o, sir.
Senator G ore. I  think they have changed the name of that, Mr. 

LaGuardia, to “  Inferior Oil.”
Representative L aG uardia. I s it? W ell, now, that would be very  

interesting.
Senator B arkley. What about Pure Oil? What did they change 

it to?
Senator C ouzens. Reconstruction.”
Representative L aG uardia. That is interesting. Senator, w ith  

reference to the Superior Oil, now down to two bits, this is the  
kind of stuff he would send out:

M a y  23, 1924.—The production of the Superior Oil Corporation is now aver
aging better than 4,000 barrels of 39° oil daily, according to the official state
ment by H. G. Davis, president. This is an increase of approximately 200 
per cent since the first of the year. This is the first result of Superior Oil’s 
new expansion policy, which indicates the extensive development of recently
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acquired properties in the Mid-Continent field. The company's Kentucky leases 
continue to produce on a profitable basis, and the commencement to-day ot a 
very aggressive drilling campaign now under way in Oklahoma indicates the 
output in 1924 will be substantially increased over present daily runs.

A 60-acre lease in Seminole County, Okla., in what is known as the Cromwell 
pool, which was purchased on February 24 for $18,000, is considered a very 
valuable lease.

Mr. Davis said: “ Several flattering propositions for a half interest in this 
lease were included.”

Now, for instance, here is a clipping just taken at random:
As might be expected, the shares of the corporation have shown unusual 

strength following the decision. They held firm throughout yesterday's ses
sion, despite the general selling pressure exerted against oil shares—

And so on.
Senator G ore. I  know a person very intimately who bought that 

on the basis of $25 a share and sold it for 75 cents a share.
Representative LaGuardia. The next is Consolidated Laundries, 

gentlemen.
Senator B u lkley . I s that a listed stock?
Representative LaGuardia. Yes; it must have been.
Senator T ownsend. All of these stocks about which you have 

spoken are listed?
Representative LaGuardia. Yes. Otherwise they would not bally

hoo them. For instance, Laundry started off with a statement:
~ A $7,000,000 power laundry merger of companies in New York and New 
Jersey is in the process of formation. According to interests identified, it is 
one of the largest laundry corporations in the country. It is understood that 
companies in other Eastern States will be included at a later date, which will 
bring the total capitalization to above $10,000,000.

My information is that $1,800 was paid in cash. I  will give the 
name to the chairman as in the other cases, and the committee can 
run it down.

Senator F letcher. Paid for what?
Senator Glass. Publicity.
Representative LaGuardia. Publicity Boosting the stock and 

getting the fake stories across in the daily and financial papers. 
Senator G lass. In the same way as these other writers f  
Representative LaGuardia. Yes, sir. Now, gentlemen, this is 

interesting. The Maxwell Motor. These boys specialized in several 
motor companies, now all out of business. This is also cash trans
actions, and the amounts here are pretty high. The amounts alleged 
to have been paid out are $600 to each of the writers, and there are 
nine. That is $5,400. Nine financial writers plugging Maxwell 
Motors stock—investors lost heavily.

Senator F letcher. Give us the date of that.
Representative LaGuardia. March 8, 1923.
While this campaign was being conducted in the newspapers, a 

list of the stockholders of this corporation, which is supposed to be 
sacred, was given to the publicity man, and while he was urging 
the purchase of. stock with the stories that were being sent out and 
published in newspapers, another kind of letter was being sent to 
the stockholders to hold their stock and suggesting it would be ill- 
advised to sell it at the time, in order not to have stock of the stock
holders on the market during the rising market, created by this 
artificial stimulus of the high-pressured publicity stories that were
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being sent out. Then some of the directors and pools unloaded 
leaving, as usual, the stockholders holding the bag.

Here is the story and here are all the clippings [exhibiting]. I  
don’t know how many there are.

Senator G ore. Was that some brokerage firm did that? 
Representative L aG uardia- Yes.
Senator G ore. Who was it?
Representative L aG uardia. Chase Securities Corporation.
Senator G ore. Advised stockholders to hold while they were carry

ing this on?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes, sir. And here is the stockhold

ers’ list. They just handed this agent, this publicity man, a list of 
stockholders to use in connection with the dirty work. I f  a stock
holder applies to get a list like this he has to go to court. The com
pany would not let him have it.

Senator G ore. D o you know whether that was ever called to the 
attention of the governing board of the stock exchange?

Representative L aG uardia. Well, if it was, nothing would hap
pen ; I  can tell you that.

Senator B arkley. That is the Laundry Co.?
Representative L aG uardia. No, gentlemen; Maxwell Motors. And 

this finally petered out. In this case stockholders were finally wiped 
out, I  understand.

Senator Couzens. Have you any information about what you have 
been giving us later than 1923 or 1924?

Representative L aG uardia. Yes; I  shall give a 1930 case in a 
moment. The reason I  thought these were typical, Senator, is that 
that is the time that all this inflation, this boosting, was going on.

Senator B arkley. I  happen to recall that Maxwell Motors went 
up almost at skyrocket speed at a certain time back about that time. 
Vvhat year was that?

Senator W alcott. March, 1923.
Representative L aG uardia. That is 1923. For instance, in the 

four scrapbooks [exhibiting] that are here, there are 1,400 clippings 
from 475 papers with 17,698,858 circulation in 295 cities with 35,500,-
000 population.

Senator C arey. Is that company defunct now ?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes; I  understand they are wiped out 

entirely.
Senator C arey. What happened to the stockholders?
Senator F letcher. Who were the brokers for that concern? 
Representative L aG uardia. Chase Corporation. I  have something 

on that, too. Then I  have another one here, gentlemen. I  am not 
going to give you all of this at once. I f  the committee is not tired 
we can go through the whole operation of the scheme to bring up- 
stock.

We will take the Indian Motors case, which is recent (1930). 
Senator Glass. Mr. Congressman, may not Mr. Whitney respond 

to your charge of misrepresentation by saying that since he has been 
president of the stock exchange all of this sort of thing has been 
corrected? Have you any late dates?

Representative L aG uardia. Yes. This one here is 1930. He was 
president then. He was president when they brought to his atten
tion the Hayden-Stone case. He has been on important committees 
of the exchange all during this time.
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Let us start off with Indian Motors.
Senator Glass. I  am told that Mr. Whitney was chairman of the 

business conduct committee for 12 years.
Representative LaGuardia. Of course, you understand, gentlemen, 

that the members of the business conduct committee pass on each 
other’s misconduct.

The original Indian Motorcycle Co. was sponsored in October, 
1913, by Kidder-Peabody Co., Boston, under the name of Hendee 
Manufacturing Co., and the corporate name was changed to Indian 
Motorcycle Co. in 1923.

Senator Goss. What was it prior to that?
Representative LaGuardia. The company’s limited capital of only

100,000 shares of common stock made it an ideal toy for manipula
tion. In December, 1929, Hansell & Co. opened a deal in the stock. 
This firm was headed by Howard F. Hansell, jr., who took Harry 
Content, a member of the New York Stock Exchange, with him. 
Content is a floor broker. The hundred thousand shares capitaliza
tion stood unchanged until Hansell, Content, and Wilder assumed 
the role o f market pilots in December of 1929, when on the 26th 
day of December, 1929, the New York Stock Exchange admitted the 
listing of 40,000 shares of additional stock, which was authorized 
by the directors to be sold to Hansell & Co. at $5 a share. And 
this is the first exhibit, the Indian Motorcycle Co., committee on 
stock list, New York Stock Exchange, authorizing 40,000 shares. 

Senator W atson. What was the date of that, please?
Representative LaGuardia. 1929; December 19, 1929.
So we start off with 40,000 shares. The board of directors at that 

time included the following: Norman T. Bolles, Roy G. Lane, both 
of Springfield^ I  think they were in the original company. Dickson 
of Pennsylvania and McCoach of Philadelphia, attorneys for Drexel 
& Co.—I don’t see what that has to do with it—William W. Tracy, 
of South Orange, Charles E. Mitchell, New York—not the Mitchell 
of the National Bank—Harry G. Dodge, of Belleville, N. J.

Now, gentlemen, when an operation of this kind starts, these men 
get themselves elected on the board of directors. A few years ago 
when the transit commission of our city was investigating or study
ing the possibilities of a merger of our transportation companies, 
Mr. Samuel Untermyer disclosed that of the 300,000 shares of the 
Interborough the whole board of directors owned only 130 shares, 
and when he endeavored to approach the stockholders in order to 
get the consent for a merger he found that the majority of the 
stock was held in the name of brokers but never transferred over to 
the owners.

And that is what was done in this case. Wilder and Hansell and 
I think Content—I will come to it in a minute—got themselves 
elected to the board.

During 1929 and 1930 not much happened. On November 30,
1929. only 500 shares were traded that day at $5. That becomes 
significant. From this point on the drive started. On January 4,
1930, the volume of trading increased to 3,700 shares, with a price 
of but $4 a share. On January 11 it went up to $7.50 a share. 
That was the groundwork for the marketing of the 40,000 shares 
which remained dormant in that period. Then the publicity started, 
and the first shot was a story in the local papers of the success of
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the company, which was reproduced and distributed through the 
mail.

Senator Couzens. Who was that?
Representative L aG uardia. That was the Springfield Union, of 

Springfield, Mass., January 9, 1930.
Senator Couzens. Who wrote the story ?
Representative L aG uardia. The publicity man. .
Senator Couzens. What is his name? Have you mentioned it* 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes; Plummer.
Senator Couzens. Oh; Plummer all the way through.
Representative L aG uardia. Then the next publicity step was the 

sending out of this circular:
Indian Motorcycle Co. Ticker symbol IMY. Under new management.
That was broadcast through the company with a postcard at

tached to find out if the recipient of this circular was interested.
Senator W atson. H ow much later was that, Congressman? Let 

us keep the chronology of it. Let us have the date.
Representative L aGuardia. January, 1930. Then they started to 

operate through the Boston News. This printed matter which I  
exhibited was sent to the stockholders in the meantime. Here is 
a list of the stockholders that was circularized.

Senator Gore. About how many, Mr. LaGuardia; do you know? 
Representative LaGuardia. No; I  have not counted them, sir. 

Here is a return card from a gullible holder up in Bath, Me., 'who 
owned 40 shares and ordered 200 more.

Senator F letcher. Does it give the price there? What was he 
paying for it then?

Representative L aG uardia. Six and three-eighths at that time. 
Then the Boston News Bureau circularized the papers with a sto ry :

Orders 65 per cent ahead of business a year ago. Expected to reach monthly 
output of over 3,000 vehicles by March. Financial position improved.

Then Hansell & Co. circularized their customers with a letter in
closing that statement. Then the Wall Street Journal on January 
16,1930, had exactly the same story:

Indian Motorcycle outlook improved. Company orders on hand 65 per cent 
over last year. Outboard product developed.

And so on, and that was reproduced and sent out.
Then to the promising customers a night letter was sent out 

reading:
Indian Motorcycle on the stock exchange now. Good proposition for further 

substantial advance, as profit taking has been absorbed, and immediate pur
chase advised to take advantage. Next move to $15 level, which is justified by 
40 per cent increase of January sales and prospects of $3 this year.

That was sent out by Hansell & Co.
Then this prospectus, “  Indian Motorcycle and its Common Stock,M 

was prepared by Hansell & Co. Here are some of the clippings.
Now then, there was no real market for motor cycles at the time, 

so they could not keep the proposition up, and what did they do? 
They went to London and contacted Mr. Coatalen, who is a well- 
known motor manufacturer, stands very high, and they purchased 
from Coatalen an air motor which had never been developed, that 
was simply not even in the blue-print stage, but he did receive a 
patent for this Diesel air motor, and they purchased the American 
rights of this air motor for I  think it was 50,000 shares of the stock,
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with the understanding that he was to give half of the profits to 
Wilder and the gentlemen on the board who negotiated its contract.

A story in the Daily Mail of London on Saturday, February 1, 
1930: “ British oil motor engine, fire risk banished, can transport 
safely and cheaply,” was exploited, photostated, and reproduced in 
this country, and m that story of the development of this Diesel air 
motor the 40,000 shares was dumped on the American public. As 
far as I  know, the motor has never been developed.

Mr. Coatalen came to this country. My information is that he 
saw what was going on, delivered his contract, took his shares of 
stock, cashed in on them, and went back to England very much 
disgusted.

And now, an indication, gentlemen, of just how this works: As I 
stated, on November 30,1929, 500 shares were traded in. The high 
was 5% and the low was 5%. December 7 there was 600 shares,
5y2 to 5y8. .

Now I  will jump a few days. We go to January 11 and it was 
18,700; the high was 7%; 5 14  was the lowest.

Then we go to February 1, 662,000; O1/̂  high; 5% low.
We go to February 22, 38,100 shares; 10y2 high, 8% low.
Senator Couzens. Is that all on the same day that that happened ? 
Representative L aG uardia. Those ranges are high and low on 

that day.
Senator Couzens. On the same day ?
Representative L aG uardia. On the same day.
March 1, 109,800 shares were sold at 12%, and the low was 9i/o, 

the result, I  think, of the exploitation of the Coatalen invention.
Then tne high peak was reached on March 8 at 171,800 shares. 

The high was 17; the low was 9.
And then from March 8, just a slow drop to 31,000, 33,000, 49,000, 

88,000,19,000,37,000 shares they are selling, selling, down to January 
28, 5,900 shares were sold for 5y2. That is just where we started 
on November 30,1929.

Senator B ulkley . What is the last date?
Representative L aG uardia. That must be June 28, 1930. It 

started January 4, 1930. It  ended June 28, 1930, just lasting six 
months during this drive. It reaches the high peak; then down it 
comes; publicity i? over; publicity man cashes his money. Coatalen 
goes back to England And the American investors have been stuck 
with the stock.

Senator T ownsend. What is the name of that Englishman? 
Representative L aG uardia. Coatalen.
Senator T ownsend. That is the man from London ?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes.
The Ch a ir m an . If you have concluded your statement, I  would 

like to ask you a few questions.
Senator W a t s o n . What happened to that stock afterwards, we 

all are asking you?
Representative L aG uardia. It is down to about three-fourths of 

a point. I  do not think it is much good, like everything else. 
Senator W atson. After June?
Representative L aG uardia. N ow , gentlemen, I  simply want to

point out this------
Senator Babkley (interposing). This Coatalen that you spoke 

of, did he make money out of the transaction?
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Representative L aG uardia. Oh, he got cash.
Senator B a r k l e y .  Is that what disgusted him?
Representative L aGuardia. Well, I  think he------
Senator Couzens. What was this Plummer indicted for? You 

did not tell us that when you started out.
Representative L aG uardia. I  have that here.
Senator F letcher. Was he concerned in General Motors? 
Representative L aGuardia. I  don’t know. I think, Senator 

Couzens, his story is that he was trying to show that it was possible 
to—he was writing a story called “ The Great American Swindle.”
He says:

To obtain this information first hand I had to play the role of a criminal 
and succeeded so well that I was caught in a police net which has been spread 
out for six months.

He must be a good actor. It seems that he had some securities, I  
think, he was trying to show that they were forged securities, in 
circulation.

Senator Couzens. And he was arrested and indicted for it? 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes; and indicted.
Senator C ouzens. And his trial has not come off?
Representative L aG uardia. N o.
Senator Couzens. H ow  long ago since he was indicted, do you 

know?
Representative L aG uardia. I  think he started to write his ar

ticles last summer, Senator, and shortly after he started to write his 
articles, he was indicted.

Senator Couzens. Do you know what is causing the delay in the 
trial?

Representative L aG uardia. No, sir.
Senator B lain e . Was it a Federal or State indictment? 
Representative L aG uardia. State.
Senator F letcher. What court, what State, what jurisdiction? 
Representative L aG uabdia. New York City, general sessions.
The Ch a ir m a n . You referred to the Boston News Bureau here. 

Do you know whether that is owned by the Wall Street Journal too? 
Representative L aG uardia. I  do not.
Mr. Chairman, I  will be glad to leave these clippings with the 

committee. I  am a little worried about these checks; not that I  
was afraid that anybody would take them away from me, but I 
do not want to lose control of them. Now you have them.

Shocking as these facts may seem, gentlemen, I  believe that the 
same sordid story could be told about nearly every stock in which 
there has been a pool and in which there have been efforts to shoot 
up the price.

The same thing, gentlemen, if I  may suggest, took place with the 
Kreuger stock. It was impossible for any grown-up man to read 
their collateral agreement on which these debentures were issued 
without knowing that at any time the company could remove the 
good security and replace it with what? With other securities of 
equal par value,” not of equal “ market value,”  but of equal par 
value. So that the inevitable, of course, took place. The good securi
ties were removed and bonds of absolutely no market value, no in 
trinsic value, but having on their face the value printed, were nut 
in their place. F
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Gentlemen, 38,000 investors, American investors, bought the 
Kreuger bonds, and I am informed that over 300,000 purchased the 
Kreuger stock.

And it is at this very time, gentlemen—perhaps I  have a little 
feeling in the matter—that stories are sent out but if it were not 
for Congress there would not be a decline in the market. Now, I 
submit mat decent, unsuspecting American citizens, many of them 
retired business men, school-teachers, doctors, lawyers, dentists, read 
these articles. They have faith. They believe what is being told 
them by so-called big industrialists or big bankers or big men on 
the stock exchange. And the result is that the American public 
has been mulcted of $2,000,000,000 in South American securities 
alone and several hundred million dollars in European securities, 
besides what they have lost on this kind of trash that you have 
seen here to-day.

And then they blame Congress because we have a deficit in our 
Budget, which is the result, of course, of people having lost their 
money and unable to pay income tax.

Gentlemen, it is unpleasant to come here and tell this kind of 
a story.

Senator G lass. D o you know of any kindred publicity that was 
employed in the Anaconda copper deal?

Representative L aG uardia. N o. I suspect that the gentleman 
who promoted that publicity has not been indicted, and therefore 
he has not contacted me yet. I hope he does, Senator.

Senator G lass (interposing). He is up in your town. It ought 
to be easy for you to contact with him.

Representative L aG uakdia. Well, Senator, as you know, we have 
other avenues and streets in New York City besides Wall Street. 
Thank God for that.

The C h a ir m a n . One other matter, Mr. LaGuardia: Do you recall 
what Mr. Plummer said he had received in total for his publicity in 
promoting stock?

Representative L aG uardia. Yes. I do not know what he received, 
but I  gave what hepaid out, sir. I gave that to-day.

Senator G lass. Two hundred and odd thousand dollars. 
Representative L aG uardia. Yes. I have that here.
Senator F letch er. $286,279.
Representative L aG uardia. Yes; that is in the record, Mr. Chair

man.
Senator B a r k l e y . D o you have any evidence o f instances in which  

similar methods were adopted in prom oting the decline of stocks?
Representative L aG uardia. No; that takes care of itself. It is 

just Kke aviation. It is easy to c<jme down. But you do need a 
motor to go up.

Senator B a r k l e y . Well, presumably the same sort of depressing 
publicity which drove stocks down then would correspond to an 
optimistic publicity that pushed them up?

Representative LaGuardia. No; I think that when the truth is 
learned they come down by themselves, Senator.

Senator B a r k l e y . That might be in many cases, but would there 
be an incentive to tell as much of an untruth about the stocks in 
order to depress them as there would be to tell an untruth about 
them to make them go up?
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Representative L aG uardia. Y e s ; i f  you were on the short end.
The Ch a ir m an . And is not the same thing being done in rigging  

the market by the bears as you have described here by the bulls 1 
Representative L aG uardia. Only with reverse English.
Senator W alcott. D o you think there is organized publicity on 

the down side to help short raids ?
Representative L aG uardia. I  think there is organized publicity 

on the down side just as there is on the up side. As I  have demon
strated to-dav, I  think there is organized publicity, gentlemen, on 
every bit of legislation that we have that affects the certain gentle
men that I  have referred to to-day. There is organized publicity 
right at this minute on the tax bill. There is, absolutely, publicity 
and misrepresentation being sent out on the deficiency. I  suppose 
you gentlemen have received a letter from the du Pont Co. That 
letter is being copied by other large corporations and sent to their 
stockholders. It is full of misrepresentations. It ignores entirely 
the debt service. It talks about the appropriations in the Depart
ment of Agriculture and nobody more than du Pont was interested 
in that first road-building program that we had that took $124,- 
000,000, but he ignores it entirely.

That is what Congress is up against. And then they say “  Let 
Congress adiourn and we will have good business; we will have 
good times.” We were not in session last summer and business 
was never worse than it was then.

The Ch a ir m an . And they clamored, “ Congress, come on and pass 
some relief measures.”

Representative L aG uardia. Why, there has not been an original 
idea coming from a single banker in this country during all ot this 
depression. There has not been one wholesome suggestion, one truth 
borne by any of these gentlemen talking for the New York Stock 
Exchange. Why, things have just gone their way. Why? Because 
the American public wanted to buy? Not at all. Because the 
American public was deceived.

Why, gentlemen, you take Lee Higginson, selling Kreuger stock. 
Let us assume that Mr. Whitney, instead of being president o f the 
stock exchange, was president oi a grocery association. And let us 
assume that Lee Higginson, instead of selling Kreuger bonds, was 
selling canned beans. I f  either of them had misrepresented the 
contents and weight of the beans the way that they were dealing 
in and selling bonds, they would be under indictment and in iau 
at this time. And yet there is no regulation, there is no supervision, 
■when they go out and take the savings of the American people.

The Ch a ir m an . That concludes your remarks?
Representative L aG uardia. Yes.

t The C hair m an . I  think the committee better have a short execu
tive session next and everybody will be excused except members of 
the committee.

Representative L aG uardia. Thank you, gentlemen.
The Ch a ir m an . Thank you.
(Thereupon, at 12.05 o clock p. m., the committee proceeded to 

executive session, to meet again to hear testimony at 10.30 o’clock, 
Thursday, April 28, 1932, or upon call of the chairman.)
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